
MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
August 19, 2010 

 
 The special meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:03 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, William C. Raynor, Robert Riddagh, 
Anthony H. DeFeo, and Robert M. Novotny was present via 
teleconference. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., and Recording Secretary Valerie L. 
Heritage. 

 
Visitors present were Larry Koehler, Rick Ferrell, Kathryn 

Augustine, Jeff Flairty, Joe Thorn, George Bespalko, Jim Wolfe, 
Tom Burris, Seth Clevenger, William Wilson, Wilbert Bordley, 
Julia Cahill, Joseph F. Richichi, Earnest Davis, Joseph 
Sheridan, Jim Strong, and Bob Fritzsche.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said tonight’s special Council meeting was 
called at the request of the Business Development Committee, and 
we wanted to bring Council and any of the citizens that were 
interested up to date on what the Business Development Committee 
has been working on.  She said we’ve been working on a lot of 
things, and also we have through the Business Development 
Committee – we have Rick Ferrell who is going to do a 
presentation for us.  Mayor Stombaugh introduced Mr. Ferrell.  
 

DISCUSSION OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT ISSUES AND OPPORTUNITIES 
 

 Mr. Ferrell began his PowerPoint presentation.  He said he 
wanted to bring everyone up to speed on some of the activities 
and focus on some highlights, and also enter into a discussion…  
Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Ferrell to stop for a moment so she 
could introduce the members of the Business Development 
Committee.  She said she would like the members to come forward 
as she called their names so that the audience and Council could 
get to know them.  Mayor Stombaugh called their names: Bob 
Fritzsche, who works for WSFS and he lives in Bon Ayre; Joe 
Richichi, who is with the Christiana Care Wellness Center; 
Kathryn Augustine, who is with Delaware Homes Realty; Joe Thorn, 
who is the owner of Thorn Electric.  Mayor Stombaugh said not 
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present with us tonight are Ron and Ellen Sayers – they are both 
on the Committee, but they have one vote; and Joe Sheridan, 
owner of Sheridan’s Irish Pub.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we have been working very hard this 
year and she thinks they’ve made some real strides, so anytime 
businesses need any information or help these are the Committee 
members that you can get in touch with. 
 
 Mr. Ferrell began his presentation again.  He said these 
are the members of the Committee, and his name is Rick Ferrell.  
Mr. Ferrell gave a little history about himself.  He said these 
days he spends a great deal of his time putting together 
business development strategies for municipalities.  Mr. Ferrell 
said he works directly with DEDO in areas throughout the state, 
and very closely with the Business Development Committee here.  
He said what his primary focus is in all the work that he does 
is to import some of those private sector techniques that he was 
familiar with over the years directly for public sector 
application so that we can create senses of place in our 
downtown commercial areas, but preserve community and quality of 
life issues as well.  Mr. Ferrell said he tries to combine the 
preference of people that live in an area and the things they 
would like to see here, with some of the economic realities that 
are present in the market and those conditions, and that’s what 
they spend a lot of time studying over the last year-and-a-half. 
 
 Mr. Ferrell said the Business Development Committee itself 
has adopted a mission, and the mission is essentially to retain 
businesses that have invested with us already; and promote new 
ones through active and aggressive and proactive business 
recruitment; to assist with high quality of public services, and 
the people that those services affect; to inform people through 
our marketing and business information and report on the 
initiatives that we’re working on; to promote throughout the 
market the assets that we have that put Smyrna in a positive 
light and our best foot forward; and lastly to communicate all 
of these activities to the stakeholders that will find that 
information the most meaningful.    
 
 Mr. Ferrell continued highlighting the work the Committee 
has done.  He reviewed current demographics; talked about 
meetings with property owners, developers, and regional 
brokerage; and a plan for treating vacancies.  Mr. Ferrell then 
talked about the next steps, including integrating the Business 
Development Committee work and resources to support Council’s 
efforts. 



Mayor and Council       Page 3 of 18       August 19, 2010 
  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any questions from 
anyone.  Mr. Hugg said there are a number of Business 
Development Committee members present tonight and it might be 
appropriate to see if any of them want to make any comments 
about what we are doing, what we are hoping to do, and their 
experiences. 
 
 Joe Richichi with Christiana Care came forward to speak.  
Mr. Richichi the Smyrna Health & Wellness Center project was his 
project – his vision, working with Mr. Hugg and the owners and 
developers to come to town and he is very proud of what we have 
been able to accomplish both on the site as well as what’s 
happened within the town since we’ve been here as part of the 
community.  Mr. Richichi said he thinks what we’re doing with 
the Committee today and for the last year or so has been very, 
very exciting, especially after all the hard work that we’ve 
done and the work that Mr. Ferrell has done is coming to 
fruition.   
 
 Joe Sheridan of Sheridan’s Irish Pub and also a member of 
the Committee came forward to speak.  Mr. Sheridan said first of 
all he would like to thank everybody for coming here tonight; 
this is probably one of the best steps from the Business 
Development Committee we’ve done in a while is that we all get 
together so we all see where we’re going.  He said on the 
economy – what he would like to say is this is a lot of work, a 
lot of ground work, and the economy is not too good right now 
and everybody has to make sacrifices and everybody has to make 
changes.  Mr. Sheridan said we also have to make plans, because 
believe it or not, whether it’s in six months, a year, or 
whatever it is, something’s going to crack and it’s going to 
happen and he’d rather be in a town where we’re prepared.  He 
said if we’re not prepared for what’s going to come – good or 
bad – if you’re prepared you can stop the bad and you can plan 
for the good.  Mr. Sheridan said if we cut this off now due to 
finances, due to politics, or whatever the reason may be, he 
thinks it would be a shame.  He said we need to keep on planning 
– yes, maybe in the next three months it might not look like it 
was the smartest thing to do to spend more money to get some 
more slides and be ready to do what we’re going to do, but we 
will be ready, and when that big break comes we will look very 
professional and we’ll look like a real good town. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else on the Committee would 
like to speak.  Bob Fritzsche came forward to speak.  Mr. 
Fritzsche said he appreciates the opportunity to be here this 
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evening.  He said it’s been quite an experience for him to be a 
member of the Committee for the short period of time that he has 
been.  Mr. Fritzsche said he originally sat in on the meetings 
for a good while before the Mayor asked him if he was interested 
in joining the Committee and he is happy that he did.  He said 
he has been very impressed from the start at the footwork that 
Mr. Ferrell has done to assist us in our jobs, and there’s a 
tremendous amount of footwork that’s been done.  Mr. Fritzsche 
said it might not be possible for everybody to see, but at the 
Committee meetings that we’ve had and the presentations that 
we’ve had from Mr. Ferrell we can see that there’s a lot ahead 
for us.  He said in spite of what the economy is now all of us 
know that the population, although it’s continuing to grow in 
just small amounts right now, it’s going to explode and his 
personal feeling is that with the help of people like Mr. 
Ferrell and with the plans that this Committee has we’ll be in a 
position to be where we need to be to help the new people and 
new businesses coming into this town.  Mr. Fritzsche said we’ve 
seen the growth along the Route 13 corridor out where our bank 
is and he would like to see the downtown area get some nice 
businesses that can increase foot traffic in there and all kinds 
of other traffic.  He said he is happy to be part of this 
Committee and he thanked Mr. Ferrell for his presentation this 
evening. 
 
 Kathryn Augustine came forward to speak.  Ms. Augustine 
said she is the newest member of the Committee, and she just 
wanted to mention something about the mixers – the one mixer 
that they had.  She said it was wonderful, everybody was so 
excited.  Ms. Augustine said they went from business to business 
and handed out invitations, and everybody was excited about 
coming and they did have over 60 people in attendance.  She said 
they had one young fellow that came down from Philadelphia for 
the mixer because he is moving into Smyrna and he has a small 
business that he runs out of his house, and he drove all the way 
from northeast Philadelphia to attend our mixer.  Ms. Augustine 
said so it’s very beneficial to the business people – it just 
joins us all together because we’re all in this for the 
betterment of Smyrna.  Mayor Stombaugh stated that she just 
received an email from him – he is here in Smyrna.  Ms. 
Augustine said that is all she has to say and she thanked 
everyone. 
 
 Joe Thorn came forward to speak.  Mr. Thorn said about 16 
months ago Councilman Riddagh asked him if he would be willing 
to serve on the Committee, and probably the biggest reason he 
said yes was that he had been attending a lot of meetings 



Mayor and Council       Page 5 of 18       August 19, 2010 
  
leading up to that and he saw that Smyrna was headed in the 
right direction – we had a Business Development Committee; a lot 
of towns don’t.  He said he would call Mr. Ferrell – not a 
consultant as he is referred to a lot – he would call him the 
director of the Business Development Committee.  Mr. Thorn said 
the Committee is made up of volunteers, who spend their own 
personal time, and we all have jobs and families – we’re not 
going to do the work that Mr. Ferrell can do, or someone like 
him.  He said he is not promoting Mr. Ferrell; he is promoting 
the idea that we have a Committee, we have a director - which he 
would prefer was a full-time person.  Mr. Thorn said we look for 
your support. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would like to thank the Committee; 
it’s been one of the best committees – all of the committees 
that she has worked with since she has been Mayor have been 
really outstanding citizens of our community - for people to 
step forward, volunteer their time, and she has been working 
them hard.  She said this is one of the most professional 
groups; she has enjoyed working with every one you – you bring 
so much to the table; and Mr. Ferrell is just - she just does 
not know how they would do without him.  Mayor Stombaugh said as 
Mr. Thorn said and some of the others said, we have jobs, we 
have families, and we need someone like Mr. Ferrell.  She said 
we cut the budget last year; Mr. Ferrell usually gets paid 
$30,000.00 for the year and we cut the budget last year in half, 
so as of right now Mr. Ferrell is working for free because the 
budget only took him half way through the year.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said she is going to make a request later on, but she thinks 
they need a little bit more information.  She said as Mr. 
Ferrell presented in one of the presentations, in 2009 there 
were 582 building permits pulled and there were 45 new or 
expanded businesses that came to the Town of Smyrna.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said this is in a time when the country, besides our 
town, was in one of the worst economic downturns.  She said the 
past three years have been the worst three years in economic 
downturns since the depression.  Mayor Stombaugh said one of our 
employees sat at one of the last Finance Committee meetings – he 
said he thought we were very fortunate, the Town of Smyrna 
actually has come through the last three years very much 
unscathed – and she thanked him for that comment.  She said it’s 
taken an effort by everyone, by the employees of the Town, the 
staff, we cut the budget the last three years, last year she 
gave it to Chief Baldwin and Mr. Hugg to cut the budget because 
they are the ones that work every day with this; she does not 
work in every department, none of us work in every department, 
we don’t know what the employees of this town really need, so 
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when the budget came back it was still $261,000.00 over budget 
and the suggestion was to raise the taxes.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
she took the budget and she cut it again, and that’s when the 
Business Development Committee got cut from $30,000.00 to 
$15,000.00.  She said she did not realize that we were on the 
verge; we have been working very hard the past few years and we 
have been proceeding with a plan – we’ve tried to look at the 
whole town, not just part of the town, and a lot of being 
successful is planning.  Mayor Stombaugh said we’ve tried to 
look at different areas and what would be best suited for those 
areas, and Mr. Ferrell has been a tremendous help because of the 
information that he can pull that none of us – he pays for 
websites and things, and he can get to statistics that we can’t.  
She said she thinks we’ve been very successful.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said we haven’t seen a lot because of the economic downturn, and 
two examples that she can give are Christiana Care – the third 
floor is empty; for the last three years, as soon as she became 
Mayor, she and Mr. Hugg did a presentation for Christiana Care 
Board of Directors.  She said she thought it was going to be 
maybe ten people; she and Mr. Hugg just talked about this but 
they did not put a program together and they walked in to 
Christiana Care and there were 30 of the top people from 
Wilmington – Christiana Care doctors, executives – and she was 
very proud of the program the she and Mr. Hugg presented.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said they went around town and took pictures of 
buildings that were going up, buildings that were up, they took 
turns during the presentation, and it all just fell into place.  
She said they wanted to do a surgi-center on the third floor, 
and the only thing that has stopped it is the economy – it is 
something that they still want to do.  Mayor Stombaugh said she 
also received a call from Del Tech when she was first elected, 
and they were interested in opening a campus in Smyrna; and 
three years ago they were ready to do it and that’s when the 
bottom fell out so they couldn’t get the money.  She said she 
still meets with them; it’s still on the horizon, they still 
want to do this.  Mayor Stombaugh said she received a phone call 
yesterday and Bayhealth – they have the property at the 
intersection of Carter Road and Route 300 – and we have been 
notified that they are going to put a freestanding emergency 
center which will be a 24/7 emergency center.  She said this is 
going to bring a lot of jobs to our area, it will provide a 
service that is definitely needed.  Mayor Stombaugh said they 
have filed a notice of intent to file a certificate with the 
public review application with the Delaware Bureau of Health 
Planning and Resources Management to open the emergency 
department.  She said the application process will take 
approximately nine months; once everything is in place it will 
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be approximately 2012, so you can see that this is 2010 and all 
this work that we’re doing – we’re still looking at 2012 to see 
the end results.  Mayor Stombaugh said sometimes it takes a lot 
of planning and a lot of time to get things done. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she went to an emergency meeting in 
New Castle and came back and told Mr. Hugg that the American Red 
Cross is interested in coming to Smyrna.  She said she was 
really excited about that because if there ever is a 
catastrophic situation wouldn’t it be great to have the Red 
Cross right here in our town?  Mayor Stombaugh said we are 
looking at possible locations for them.  She said the Business 
Development Committee, with Mr. Ferrell’s help, was very 
instrumental in getting Bob’s Market cleaned up.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said every time she heard from a new business looking 
at Smyrna they would ask if the town could get some of these 
sites to look better – especially the ones along Route 13. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said through the Business Development 
Committee – we were the ones that actually were responsible for 
getting the grain towers taken down on the west side of town, 
and cleaned up that property.  She said that property is up for 
sale and there are some very interesting possibilities for that 
property.  Mayor Stombaugh said the American Legion bought the 
property catty-corner to that and they’re going to put the new 
American Legion Ambulance facility there.  She said of course 
there’s Bob’s Market, and there have been other places around 
town that the Business Development Committee has encouraged the 
town to either contact the people and get the properties cleaned 
up, or have a number of properties taken down in the last three 
years.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said what happened to us this year with the 
economic situation – the town has to pay a contractor to take 
these buildings down, and we haven’t had the extra money.  She 
said with cutting the budget we weren’t able to have a line item 
to take care of some of those things.  Mayor Stombaugh said she 
asked the Business Development Committee members what they 
wanted to do as part of the Business Development Committee and 
one of the interesting things that came out of it was that the 
Committee had been working so hard at bringing new businesses 
into town, and they said what about the businesses already in 
town; what do we do for them, how do we help them?  She said so 
that has been one of the things the Committee has been trying to 
do. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she was so sure that the business 
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mixer that they did would be a success that she put a lot of her 
own money into it, and a lot of the Committee helped her.  She 
said when she first brought up the idea of a business mixer the 
Committee questioned where the money would come from to mail the 
invitations out.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development 
Committee has no budget.  She said each Committee member was 
given a packet of invitations and a section of town – a list – 
and explained that we, the Committee members, would deliver 
them.  Mayor Stombaugh said so the invitations were hand 
delivered by the Committee members.  She said she thinks it was 
a wonderful experience, there was a lot of information that was 
brought back, questions that businesses asked, suggestions that 
businesses asked, and the Committee – thank you, thank you for 
all the work you did on that; that was a lot of work.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said the business mixer cost the town zero dollars – 
we took care of all of it, and she thinks it was one of the most 
successful things that was done for the businesses in this town. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said some of the new things that have 
happened – we have new signs at both ends of town, ‘Welcome to 
Smyrna’ signs, and one of the things that that did – that was 
from Senator Ennis – the intent was so that lot of the 
organizations could hang their emblem, or advertisement in an 
organized and much nicer looking way.  She said through the 
Small Business Administration we are going to have a 
presentation and ask them to tell us where we can get some of 
the money that is out there to help small businesses. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the brochures that Mr. Ferrell showed 
in his presentation – that was one of the things that the 
Committee said - the town has nothing to advertise the town, we 
have nothing to give out.  She said Mr. Ferrell found a student, 
and again, zero cost to the town to have the brochure put 
together.  Mayor Stombaugh said now we have the brochure, but we 
don’t have the money to have it printed. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said part of this was to bring you up-to-
date, to tell you what we’ve been doing, because she has talked 
to a lot of the Council members and they said they had no idea 
what the Business Development Committee does.  She said several 
of them said they had never met Mr. Ferrell and they had no idea 
basically what he was doing, so she hopes tonight they have 
showed Council what they have been working on, and how hard they 
have been working.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh passed the gavel to Councilman Raynor.  
Mayor Stombaugh said on behalf of the Business Development 
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Committee she would like to make a motion that Mr. Hugg be 
allowed – there is some extra money now from the five, six empty 
positions that we have – if Mr. Hugg would be allowed to move a 
line item to give us the $20,000.00 so that we can continue to 
pay Mr. Ferrell and also have some money for the Business 
Development Committee to do another business mixer and to get 
the brochures printed.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Riddagh. 
 
 Councilwoman White said discussion; she said she didn’t get 
a lifeguard.  She said you don’t think a lifeguard is important?  
Councilwoman White said she isn’t saying that what Mr. Ferrell 
is doing isn’t important, because he started back when Bill 
Pressley still on Council and she agreed to it, but we’re going 
to take money when for how many months now, we’ve been crying 
that there is no money and how important the budget is and we 
have to work on it now, and we’re going to take another 
$20,000.00.  Councilwoman White said we don’t need another 
grocery store, we don’t need another hardware store, we don’t 
need another pizza shop, these things are all grand that more 
businesses come, but where are they?  She said she understands 
that everything is in the works and she understands that it’s a 
process, but we agreed on a trial basis that this would happen.  
Councilwoman White said we agreed on a certain dollar amount and 
now it’s being brought back for a larger dollar amount and more 
money.  Mayor Stombaugh said we said at that time that we would 
come back, we would see how things went, and halfway through the 
year, which we are more than halfway through the year, and 
truthfully Councilwoman White the only reason she thinks – if 
this hadn’t been this late in the year, she would have requested 
on your behalf for funds for the lifeguards, but at the time 
when we did the budget we didn’t have that money.  She said 
that’s why the Business Development Committee amount was cut to 
$15,000.00 because at the time we didn’t have the money, but now 
we’re relooking at the budget, because of all the efforts that 
the employees have made there is extra money in the budget at 
this time.  Mayor Stombaugh said it’s too late to get the 
lifeguards for this year, but she had this discussion with 
Councilwoman White the other day that she (Mayor Stombaugh) will 
request in the next budget that we have lifeguards.  She said 
she did not think that the lifeguards aren’t important – it was 
a very, very hard decision when it comes to safety.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we have made it through two years without 
lifeguards at the lake and everything has gone very well.  She 
said it’s a matter of timing – at the time when we did the 
budget we didn’t have the money, we cut the Business Development 
Committee also.  Councilwoman White said you just said ‘from the 
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six positions that aren’t filled’ – the money has been there, 
it’s been sitting there because those six positions haven’t been 
filled and she has been asking for a lifeguard, and yes you 
(Mayor Stombaugh) did tell me that you would put that in the 
budget and she does appreciate that, but she just needed to 
voice her opinion about it.  Mayor Stombaugh said that’s fine, 
everybody has a right to voice their opinion.  She said we have 
had – like she said for 2009 – she did not have the figures for 
2010, but in 2009 we did have 45 new or expanded businesses – 
she thinks that is very good for times in the economy that we 
have had. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked Mayor Stombaugh to repeat the list 
of what the money would be used for.  Mayor Stombaugh said the 
$15,000.00 would be for Mr. Ferrell for the balance of the year, 
because he was only paid through June and since the end of June 
he basically has been working for free; and we are asking for 
$5,000.00 so that the Business Development Committee would have 
a little bit of money to do business mixers – she is not a 
wealthy person and she is on a very limited income and she can’t 
continue to pay for town expenses.  Mayor Stombaugh said we 
would like to have money for that and we would like to have 
money to get the brochures printed, and as Mr. Hugg said one day 
– you can’t expect people to ride down Route 1 and Route 13, 
business people, and for them to ride through Route 1 and Route 
13 and fall off into the Town of Smyrna – we have to do some 
advertising, we have to do something, we have to give people a 
reason to come here.  Councilman DeFeo asked what the total 
amount is that Mayor Stombaugh is asking for.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said $20,000.00.  Councilman DeFeo said and the brochures are 
coming out of the $5,000.00 or the $15,000.00.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said out of the $5,000.00. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said he thinks the Business Development 
Committee is doing a good job and is on the right track, and he 
is impressed.  He said he kind of agrees with Councilwoman White 
– he knows we didn’t get a lifeguard and things have been cut, 
but a lifeguard is really not developed into our future as much 
as he can see spending this $20,000.00 – he is pretty sure it’s 
going to pay a lot of dividends in the future.  Councilman 
Riddagh said $20,000.00, although it’s a lot of money now, he 
thinks when it’s all said and done the businesses will come and 
we do need the businesses to survive.  He said there’s no 
possible way that we can build a tax base without new 
businesses, and as much as he hates to spend the money and 
things like that, he thinks we have to if we want to invest in 
our future.  Councilman Riddagh said if Smyrna wants to grow and 
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continue to attract businesses, and hopefully the economic times 
will turn around in the next several years – it’s going to take 
some time, but he really thinks they’ve done a good job.  He 
said he would like to see them have the money; he’d like to see 
the $5,000.00 tracked – he would like to know where it goes and 
what they do with it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she wanted to say one other thing – we 
did not have to do this tonight, we did not have to ask Council 
for this money.  She said Mr. Hugg has the ability as Town 
Manager to take a line item and move it to another line item, 
and when this came to the Committee that was brought up.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said after she explained things to the Committee, the 
Committee agreed that she wouldn’t do it any other way, and she 
would not do it without asking Council.  She said she thinks 
we’ve agreed in the past that any time there was a large amount 
to be spent that we would come back to Council, but we don’t 
have to have the Council’s permission to do this.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he did not think anyone fought for 
the lifeguards harder than he did, but he believes it was Mr. 
Sheridan who spoke some words of wisdom about preparing for the 
future and he really agrees with him.  He said he thinks that’s 
what we need to do – if we don’t we’re going to sit here in the 
next few years and watch everything grow around us and wonder 
what we did wrong.  Councilman DeFeo said he goes along with 
Councilman Riddagh – he really hates to spend it at this time, 
he knows what the budget is like, he knows some of the arguing 
they do over smaller amounts, but he thinks that this will be 
looked back as money wisely spent. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said the only question he has is the 
$5,000.00 for brochures and a mixer – there’s only four months 
left in the year, and that would be $1,000.00 per mixer and 
$1,000.00 for brochures.  Mayor Stombaugh said if they don’t 
spend it all it will be there for next year. 
 
 Mr. Sheridan said he would like to respond to that.  He 
said he would like to make it clear – he thinks from the 
Committee’s point of view – it wouldn’t surprise him if they got 
to the end of the year and they spend $1,500.00.  Mr. Sheridan 
said we don’t have an immediate expense to spend $5,000.00; we 
would like to go in next year and maybe just have a budget for 
the whole year of $5,000.00.  He said when we came for the 
second mixer, which there was a little bit of a mix-up, the 
second mixer was to be in the Public Works building and it 
didn’t take place and part of the reason it didn’t take place 
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was because we didn’t have a budget to go out and buy sodas, 
pretzels, and chips so that the visitors that came could have a 
soda, water, or whatever, and he thinks that’s a poor showing 
from our point of view, and it got cancelled.  Mr. Sheridan said 
we just felt embarrassed that we couldn’t, as a Committee, 
handle that situation – it might have cost $100.00.  He said we 
learned a lesson about the whole thing, it was a good lesson for 
us, and that’s why we’re here.  Mr. Sheridan said we want to 
improve – when you make a mistake you want to improve the next 
time around.  He said the $5,000.00 might last this year and 
next year, we’re not saying that’s what we need, we would just 
like to be in a situation if we come up with something – whether 
we want to have a talk and we’re going to hold it at the 
Christiana Care building, that we would at least not have to run 
and come to Council to ask for $100.00 so we can buy pretzels 
and chips – that’s all we’re asking for.  Mr. Sheridan said he 
does not think the Committee has any notion of going out between 
now and the end of the year and spend $5,000.00. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Sheridan volunteered his place of 
business for the mixer, and Mr. Sheridan and his wife provided 
all of the refreshments there.  She said people could buy drinks 
if they wanted to, but they provided – he said he was going to 
provide snacks and she told him that what they provided was not 
what she considered snacks, it was more.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
the Sheridan’s paid for those refreshments.  She said the next 
night she went to Chamber of Commerce mixer at WSFS and 
truthfully she was very embarrassed – they had a full bar, they 
had food that was incredible, desserts and everything else, and 
she came back to the Committee and she asked if they thought 
people lookdown on us because we serve pretzels and soft drinks.  
Mayor Stombaugh said the general consensus was that the people 
were happy to get a little something because we do it at 5:00 
p.m. right after work, so just to give them a little something 
in their stomachs, but that wasn’t the main thing that they were 
there for – they were there to mix with other businesses, to get 
to know each other, to share with each other, and that’s the 
important thing. 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked if there were any other questions.  
There were none.  Motion carried with Councilwoman Brown and 
Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, 
Councilwoman White voting against, and Mayor Stombaugh recused 
herself.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh thanked Council on behalf of the Business 
Development Committee and Mr. Ferrell.  She said she promised 
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this money will be put to good use.  Councilman DeFeo said and 
it will be tracked.  Mayor Stombaugh said that’s fine. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Hugg if he had anything to add.  
Mr. Hugg said he thinks the only message that he wants to make 
sure everybody carries back with them is one that one of you 
made – even in what has been a really tough time for the nation, 
the state, and this region we have seen people willing to step-
up and invest their private money into businesses in Smyrna, and 
it’s a continuous – 45, 50, some number of businesses every 
year; some of them make it, some of them don’t, that’s to be 
expected but the fact that people are making that investment in 
Smyrna strikes him as – we must be doing something right and 
there must be something about the Smyrna market that we need to 
capture.  He said the thing that he finds really exciting is 
that working with somebody like Mr. Ferrell we are able now to 
sort of target some of those people who might not yet have found 
Smyrna and reach out to them.  Mr. Hugg said one of the 
restaurants that’s coming – he does not claim any credit at all 
– but a friend of his said there’s this great restaurant in 
Millsboro or Georgetown and let’s go have dinner and we did, and 
the Assistant Manager was there and he gave him a card and that 
was kind of the end of the conversation.  He said then some 
number of weeks or months later he mentioned it to Mr. Ferrell 
and he called and got the owner who said he never thought about 
Smyrna, he never heard of Smyrna.  Mr. Hugg said the fact that 
we reached out to that individual is probably why he is going to 
sign the lease tomorrow.  He said to do this in a community of 
this size takes a kind of effort that the Business Development 
Committee, Mr. Ferrell, and others are doing and he is extremely 
pleased.  Mr. Hugg thanked Council on behalf of staff and Mr. 
Ferrell for allowing us to continue this work because it is 
important and it is paying off.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to make a 
comment.  Bill Pressley, 555 Lake Drive West, Smyrna, came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Pressley said he just can’t believe what 
you guys just did.  He said you got ready to lay 11 employees 
off and now you took $20,000.00 – that’s a town employee’s 
paycheck.  Mr. Pressley told Mr. Ferrell he did a great job, 
he’s been doing a good job, and he thinks it’s very much needed, 
but he does not think it was much needed at the town employees’ 
expense.  He said you just went through a big hoopla of laying 
employees off, now we took $20,000.00.  Mr. Pressley said as a 
business person and being on the Business Development Committee 
– the town really needs to think about this Council, the 
Planning and Zoning, to ease up on some of the people that come 



Mayor and Council       Page 14 of 18       August 19, 2010 
  
to this town to put businesses in here.  He said you all make it 
so hard and make it so difficult to even get started they leave 
and don’t want to come back.  Mr. Pressley said that’s why we do 
not have a lot of business come to town.  He said Mr. Hugg can 
tell you when we did Cabela’s – this town did exactly what they 
needed to do, we had them; they just – it was a bad time for 
them to do it, but everybody said we didn’t meet their standards 
– we did meet their standards.  Mr. Pressley said he was very 
proud of being on that committee that they did do it, but as a 
person that’s been here, been on your side of the table – we 
need to ease up on the businesses or people that are coming to 
this town to do business – no, we make it so difficult for them 
to even come in here, that’s why they don’t come here.  He said 
to do what you did, he understands that it needs to be done, but 
he just doesn’t think that it’s the time to spend the 
$20,000.00. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh told Mr. Pressley she just wanted to 
clarify one thing.  She said what you talked about - what 
happened - was a mistake.  Mayor Stombaugh said at the time we 
were not given all the information, and it wasn’t done 
purposely, it was just a lack of communications, it was just 
something that happened that should not have happened.  She said 
if we had known that there were those vacant positions then it 
wouldn’t have been asked for 11 positions to be taken away.  
Mayor Stombaugh said it was just a very unfortunate situation, 
it was a mistake, and she doesn’t think there was any intention 
from anyone going in the wrong way or anything – we didn’t know 
that those positions were empty; we didn’t know that money was 
already in the budget.  She said when the budget was done last 
year the six positions that are empty now were in the budget – 
that money is there.  Mayor Stombaugh said and because of the 
cuts, but there was a miscommunication and we didn’t know that.  
Mr. Pressley said that’s for another day. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to make a 
comment.  Jim Strong, 829 Fayette Road, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Strong said the gentleman before commented about 
what occurred earlier this year – certain personnel arguments, 
and different people have different perspectives.  He said his 
knowledge is that the Council members work extremely hard and he 
wants to give them their credit.  Mr. Strong said sometimes he 
agrees, sometimes he disagrees, but he still doesn’t think he 
knows how hard they work.  He said again, what happened in the 
past – you can’t go back and rewrite history, but he noted in 
the paper that the Chief of Police is retiring next month; he 
thinks this gives us a chance to try to do things the very best 
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way that we can in looking to fill that job and to show our 
people we can do things in a very open, right way to the very 
best way that we can.  Mr. Strong said maybe we should allow the 
Personnel Committee to comment on this, he is not sure, but he 
thinks this gives us an opportunity in the very near future to 
show our best, and he is hoping that will happen. 
 
 Jeff Flairty, 131 West South Street, Smyrna, came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Flairty said as the Director of Marketing and 
Business Development for his firm what he heard tonight sounded 
wonderful.  He said it really does, there is common sense which 
he rarely sees in a marketing plan.  Mr. Flairty said it’s a 
good thing with a town this size – what Mr. Sheridan said is 
absolutely correct about planning for the future.  He said his 
only cautionary note is that obviously for next year’s budget 
you are going to have to do this again, and he does not know if 
this is the second year or the third year or how many years you 
plan on doing this, but if you guys don’t have a plan and you 
don’t have metrics that define what the successes are with 
regard to bringing a third party consultant into this process, 
you are doing this town a disservice.  Mr. Flairty said all he 
urges you to do is make sure that you think about what defines 
success when it comes to this process so that you know that 
you’re succeeding, and if you’re not you have to honestly step 
away from being so close to the role and look at whether it’s 
the right way to do it or not.  He said he is not saying it’s a 
wrong way, he is just saying you need to be cautious about 
spending the town’s money, and he knows you guys are, but when 
it comes to hiring a third party consultant you need to have to 
have those performance metrics in place before you hire them, 
and you can’t just keep on going ‘well it’s going to get better 
next year’ – you just need to make sure you have those things in 
place.  Mr. Flairty said he is sure Mr. Ferrell works for a lot 
of other agencies and organizations, and they have probably 
performance metrics and he probably helped setting them up.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said just a little bit of history – the 
Town of Smyrna has hired, what was the position called when we 
had in-house…  Mr. Hugg said we at one time had someone who was 
actually involved in economic development; we had a special 
projects coordinator position that was kind of an in-house 
economic development function along with a number of other 
things.  He said probably about five years ago we reached out 
and got our first sort of professional help – we hired Mark 
Kleinschmidt who is now the Director of the New Castle County 
Chamber of Commerce, and began this sort of process of trying to 
think through how a town the size of Smyrna can actually play in 
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the big leagues.  Mr. Hugg said Christiana Care was one of the 
reasons we went in this direction – this organization with some 
very lofty goals and purposes and objectives in this community 
came forward and said ‘we want to be here’.  He said two years 
ago we had the opportunity to employ Mr. Ferrell and have him 
continue in this process of helping us particularly identify the 
opportunities – that’s probably the one thing that we found from 
our early work when Mr. Pressley was on Council was that we were 
focusing on the real and now, but we really hadn’t come to grips 
with how to go about enticing new businesses. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said if we had an in-house person for 
$30,000.00, we couldn’t do what Mr. Ferrell does.  She said his 
resources are extensive.  
 
 Councilman DeFeo said Mr. Flairty brought up a good point – 
a way of judging your success.  He said we know that in another 
four or five months when the budget process comes around for 
voting we are going to be asking for money for next year to 
continue this so that it continues to flow.  Councilman DeFeo 
said he would like to see that perhaps your Committee comes back 
to Council with some definition of what those metrics, what 
success is – so Council can begin to say yes, for the year 2011 
it makes sense, let’s go ahead and put some more resources into 
that.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks just tonight with this 
announcement made today by Bayhealth – that’s a major and that 
was done by the Business Development Committee and Mr. Ferrell’s 
encouragement. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said as the gentleman said, you have 
probably been involved with developing these for other clients 
of yours and maybe you could steer this group along that way 
too. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Pressley was right about Cabela’s 
– the town did everything right, we did everything that we could 
have possibly done.  She said she thinks in the end Cabela’s saw 
the drop in the economy and kind of got scared.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said she says we didn’t lose them, they lost us. 
 
 Ernest Davis came forward to speak.  Mr. Davis said you say 
that Cabela’s really lost you – Cabela’s didn’t lose anything 
right now because he has lived in the Berks County area and 
Cabela’s is still – when he listens and hears Smyrna – they 
don’t know that he is from here.  He said it was because of the 
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economy.  Mr. Davis said Mr. Sheridan said we have to stop the 
bad and plan for the future – he said he is with Councilwoman 
White that our youth don’t have anywhere to go.  He said he read 
in the paper about the retirement of Chief Baldwin, he read all 
of this, and he is not sure where the Council is going on 
anything like this.  Mr. Davis said he read about the layoffs, 
he read about what has to be paid out, he read about your work – 
he would still like to know what was done with all the things 
with USDA from before.  He said you had different programs with 
USDA that he had provided to Council people – nothing was said.  
Mr. Davis said that really could have helped the town in many 
ways – especially the businesses. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said for the children – we are very 
supportive of the Boys & Girls Club, and she does not know if 
any of you have been there over this past year, but due to the 
town – Mr. Hugg spent so many hours; people don’t realize what 
it takes to put some of these grants together – but we got them 
a rather large grant and it came through us.  She said plus we 
had to do some in-house contributions through town employees 
painting the fence, doing some small things like that because 
you had to have some matching funds and those things are 
considered matching funds.  Mayor Stombaugh said we’ve tried to 
spread everything out – we are thin, yes – but the choice is to 
try to spread it out as best as we can and help wherever we can 
help, or raise the taxes.  She said with the economy the way 
that it is now she knows the majority of us did not feel that 
this is the time to raise the taxes on our citizens. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further discussion.  
No one came forward.  Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step 
forward we will close the meeting.    
  

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

A. Executive Session to Discuss a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name(s), Competency, and Ability of an Individual 
Employee(s) will be Discussed - Mayor Stombaugh asked if there 
was a motion to go into executive session.  Councilman Riddagh 
said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor and 
carried unanimously.  Council went into executive session at 
8:40 p.m. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo made the motion to come out of executive 
session and return to regular session.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman White and carried unanimously.  Council came out of 
executive session at 9:17 p.m. 
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POSSIBLE ACTION ON ITEM DISCUSSED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh made the motion that Mr. Hugg follows the 
instructions that were given to him in executive session.  
Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White and carried 
unanimously.  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 9:20 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
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